Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee

Suite 300, 777 North Capitol Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20002-4239

 (202) 962-3358 Fax (202) 962-3203

MINUTES OF MARCH 24, 2004 MEETING
Attendance:

Members and Alternates 







Tad Aburn, Maryland Department of the Environment

Nat Bottigheimer, Maryland Department of Transportation

Hon. Sharon Bulova, Fairfax County

Rick Canizales, Prince William County

Howard Chang, Tri-County Council of Southern Maryland

Sherry Conway Appel, Prince George’s County
Hon. Wayne Cooper, Charles County

Julie Crenshaw, Chair, AQPAC

Hon. Redella S. Del Pepper, Alexandria


Hon. Thomas Dernoga, Prince George’s County; MWAQC Chair
Hon. Nancy Floreen, Montgomery County
Victoria Greenfield, Charles County

Hon. Dana Kauffman, Fairfax County

Hon. Leta Mach, City of Greenbelt
Hon. Phil Mendelson, District of Columbia Council
Hon. Eric Olson, College Park Council 

Michelle Pourciau, District of Columbia Department of Transportation
Ellen Scavia, Montgomery County DEP
Hon. Linda Smyth, Fairfax County Board of Supervisors
Joanne Sorenson, Virginia Department of Transportation

Jim Sydnor, Virginia Department of Environmental Quality

Stan Tracey, District of Columbia Department of Health
Hon. Ulysses White, City of Manassas
Hon. Patrice Winter, City of Fairfax

Others Present: 

Kambiz Agazi, Fairfax County

Charles Baummer, Metropolitan Washington Airports Authority
Tom Biesiadny, Fairfax County Dept. of Transportation
Randy Carroll, Maryland Department of the Environment

Alex Hekimian, Montgomery County M-NCPPC

Grady Ketron, Virginia Department of Transportation 

Maurice Keyes, District of Columbia Department of Transportation
Mary Richmond, Montgomery County
Howard Simons, Maryland Department of Transportation
Kanathur Srikanth, Virginia Department of Transportation
Karen Waterman, PRTC
Staff:

Mike Clifford, COG/TPB 


Eulalie Lucas, COG/TPB
Stuart Freudberg, COG/DEP


Joan Rohlfs, COG/DEP


Sunil Kumar, COG/DEP


Lee Ruck, COG General Counsel
Rich Denbow, for COG/DEP



1.
Call to Order, Public Comment Period

Chair Dernoga called the meeting to order at 12:13 p.m.  
The following speakers came forward during the public comment period.  
Mr. Bob Chase, Northern Virginia Transportation Alliance, urged MWAQC to adopt the draft comment letter to the U.S. EPA regarding the Interstate Air Quality rule (discussed in agenda Item #6).

Ms. Debra Jackson, George Washington University Law School, urged MWAQC to adopt the draft Interstate Air Quality rule comment letter.  She proposed an addition to the letter, which she distributed, that urges EPA to address the role of renewable energy, energy efficiency, and pollution prevention in reducing ozone transport.  Mr. Dernoga said the suggestion would be addressed in agenda Item #6.
2.
Approval of Minutes, Announcements, Chairman’s Report

Mr. Dernoga called for a motion to approve the minutes of the February 19, 2004.  Rick Canizales stated he was not listed as an attendee.  It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes with the correction to include his name.  The motion was approved.  

Mr. Dernoga delivered the Chair report.  He welcomed new members Ulysses S. White, council member from COG’s newest member, the City of Manassas, Virginia, and Wayne Cooper, Commissioner from Charles County Maryland.  Another new member, David Snyder, Council member from the City of Falls Church, was not able to be present.  Staff has revised the MWAQC Member Manuals and made them available for all members. 

Mr. Dernoga mentioned two pieces of correspondence written since the previous meeting. The first is a letter sent to Governors Ehrlich and Warner and to Mayor Williams inviting them to meet with MWAQC’s elected leadership regarding MWAQC and the regional air quality planning process.  The Governors and the Mayor have not yet responded. The second is a March 11 letter to Delegate Maggie McIntosh, chair of the Environmental Matters Committee in the Maryland House of Delegates.  The letter urges members to vote in favor of HB 1441, the fee penalty legislation (Section 185 requirement) that is needed to complete the Washington region’s Severe Area SIP requirements.  The Environmental Matters Committee will be voting on the bill today.
Mr. Dernoga announced that COG is hosting an Energy and Air Quality Conference: “Local Governments and Businesses Leading by Example,” on April 5, and that a webcast on wind energy will be held after the MWAQC meeting.  

3.
Committee Reports

A.
Report of the Technical Advisory Committee

Mr. Kauffman reported that TAC met in March and discussed the submittal of the Severe area SIP and CO Maintenance Plan, heard an update on the Section 185 legislation, reviewed the MWAQC work program and budget, received an update on development of the 2002 Periodic Emissions Inventory, discussed in detail a comment letter on the proposed U.S. EPA Interstate Air Quality rule, and received a briefing on the National Academy of Sciences Air Quality Management report.  

B.
Report of the Air Quality Public Advisory Committee

Ms. Crenshaw, Chair of the Air Quality Public Advisory Committee (AQPAC), reported on the March AQPAC meeting.  At the meeting, AQPAC discussed the Interstate Air Quality rule and has a recommendation for an addition to the draft MWAQC comment letter.  AQPAC also discussed EPA’s proposed Mercury Rule.  The comment period for this rule has been extended until April 30.  Ms. Crenshaw brought press articles for distribution.  She asked that TAC take this rule under consideration at the next meeting and consider drafting a letter for comment by MWAQC.  
C.
Report of the Clean Air Partners 

Ms. Heidi Adams reported for Clean Air Partners (CAP).  CAP has received approximately $80,000 to date from corporate sponsors for the operations budget.  The CAP Board will send a letter to all CAP members asking them to reconsider their partnership donation.  The CAP Chair is interested in coming before MWAQC to discuss CAP and give an overview of future plans.  Mr. Dernoga asked that this briefing be discussed at the MWAQC Executive Committee meeting.

4. 
State Air Agencies:  Report

Mr. Aburn reported that Maryland submitted the Severe Area SIP to EPA on February 19, 2004.  Maryland’s OTC rules have been finalized and submitted.  All other SIP pieces have been submitted except the Section 185 provisions.  This is being addressed in the Maryland legislature.  It is not sailing through, and Mr. Aburn asked MWAQC members who have influence to use it.  The bill as it is drafted sets up a fund whereby a company that invests in a project that cleans up the environment the fund can be reimbursed by the fund.  There is some opposition to this.  Mr. Aburn added that Maryland has taken an aggressive position on Mercury and he would be happy to work with MWAQC on this.

Mr. Sydnor reported that Virginia’s ozone SIP was submitted in February.  Two pieces are left to submit – the Section 185 provisions and four RACT permits for NOx sources that must be processed.  These will be completed soon.  The Section 185 legislation passed and is expected to be signed by the Governor.  Mr. Sydnor said that Senator Whipple, an MWAQC member, was instrumental in getting the bill passed.  Regarding the OTC rules, all have been adopted except the consumer products rule.  That is in the adoption process and is expected to be final by the end of the year.  The paint industry has given Virginia notice that they will petition the court to overturn the OTC paint rule.  

Mr. Tracy reported that the District submitted the SIP to EPA on February 25, 2004.  The remaining rules are due to be finalized by April 8, 2004.  The District promulgated a rule to meet the Section 185 requirements.  No adverse comments have been received.
Other: Mr. Ruck reported on the recent Sierra Club petition to rehear the lawsuit against EPA over the Washington region SIP in the U.S. Court of Appeals.  Staff received the petition yesterday and has not yet had the chance to fully consider it.  The petition claims that the Court misconstrued one of its arguments contained in a footnote, and because of that they did not fully and appropriately construe issues related to the three year average ozone exceedance test.  This action has the potential for the first time to impact the states’ activities.  It would be appropriate for the states and the District to be strongly involved. 
5.
FY 2005 MWAQC Work Program and Budget
Ms. Rohlfs provided an overview of the draft MWAQC work program and budget for FY 2005.  She stated that this briefing is for informational purposes and no action is required at this time.  The work program and budget were presented to the TAC, which made comments.  The work program includes five major tasks: support for local government voluntary measures; midcourse review analysis; SIP revision; 8-hour standard; and transportation conformity and mobile emission analysis.  The proposed budget is $526,800, which is a 13% increase from the previous year.  The increase is needed to provide technical staff support for local government control measures, therefore it proposed to be funded by local government members.  Ms. Rohlfs stated that a revised version, based on TAC comments, will go back to TAC at the April meeting and then come before MWAQC for approval.  

6.
EPA Interstate Air Quality Rule: MWAQC Comment
Ms. Rohlfs provided a brief background on a proposed Interstate Air Quality (IAQ) rule issued by EPA on December 17, 2003.  Staff presented a detailed briefing on the IAQ rule at the previous MWAQC meeting.  The IAQ proposal is a two step regulatory approach that would reduce NOx and SO2 in 2010 and again in 2015.  It would include a recommendation for a cap and trade program and discourage states from seeking federal help with controlling transport as is currently done under Section 126 petitions.  The Ozone Transport Commission is pursuing a different rule that would align NOx and SO2 reductions with the deadlines expected with the 8-hour ozone and PM2.5 standards.  These reductions would be larger and occur earlier than the IAQ rule, and would encourage the addition of large industrial boilers in the program.  

MWAQC directed staff to draft a comment letter to EPA on the proposed rule.  Ms. Rohlfs reviewed the contents of the letter.  TAC discussed the letter at its meeting and recommends that MWAQC approve the letter to be sent to EPA. It was moved and seconded to approve the letter.  Mr. Dernoga turned to the recommendation from Ms. Jacobsen that urges EPA to address the role of renewable energy, energy efficiency, and pollution prevention in reducing ozone transport.  Mr. Sydnor stated the language is appropriate.  Ms. Floreen asked if the suggested comments address the purpose of the rule.  Ms. Rohlfs replied that they would.  The language was accepted as a friendly amendment to the motion. Mr. Freudberg suggested the language be more positive rather than calling the lack of consideration of alternative power a failure by EPA. The motion passed.

Ms. Crenshaw returned to her suggested language for the letter.  The language requests EPA to issue findings of necessary controls for PM2.5 as part of the IAQ rule.  It was moved and seconded to consider the language.  Mr. Aburn stated the IAQ rule addresses NOx and SO2 which are big contributors to fine particulates so it’s important to acknowledge that the proposal takes a good first step in addressing PM fine. He is not sure that the language as written is needed but it would be good to acknowledge that addressing the PM fine issue is important.  Ms. Bulova, who seconded the motion, agrees with this statement and suggests wordsmithing.  Mr. Mendelson stated the PM issue is off-point from the message of the letter.   Ms. Conway Appel suggested a sentence that says fine particulate is a problem and either of the rules would help the region address the PM problem.  Ms. Del Pepper suggested that if MWAQC agrees that this should be in the letter that staff and the chair work together on the language.  The maker of the motion supported this.  The motion passed.
Ms. Bulova stated that the letter is polite, which does not reflect our anxiety about the issue, and moved that the language reflect that MWAQC strongly urges EPA to adopt a rule.  This motion was seconded and passed.  

7.
National Academy of Sciences Air Quality Management Report

Mr. Denbow provided a briefing on a recent National Academy of Sciences (NAS) report on air quality management.  The report was conducted at the request of Congress and it reviewed the effectiveness of the Clean Air Act.  The authors of the report divided the air quality management process into five parts: setting air quality standards; preparing a SIP; implementing mobile source/nonroad controls; implementing stationary/area source controls; and monitoring practices.  The NAS evaluated each part to determine what was working well and what was not.  A broad vision was developed that would result in an evolution of the Clean Air Act rather than a radical change. Several specific recommendations were developed.  Mr. Denbow reviewed each one of those.  In particular, the NAS recommended transforming the SIP process into an air quality management process that would focus on assessing effectiveness rather than predicting it.  
8.
New Business
Ms. Crenshaw raised the issue of mercury in light of the EPA Mercury rule and press coverage of the issue.  She asked that TAC discuss the issue and make a recommendation to MWAQC for action.  Mr. Freudberg said that mercury is outside the scope of MWAQC and staff funding does not cover mercury support, but staff would do what they could to accommodate the request and would look to the states to review any staff work because of their experience working on the mercury issue.  Mr. Aburn said that OTC is in a similar position because their mission is ozone.  OTC addresses mercury and PM2.5 and ozone as part of a multi-pollutant approach to reduce powerplant emissions in the northeast.  Because of that the OTC letter takes a strong position on controlling mercury as well as ozone and SO2 and there is a good body of material that addresses their position on Mercury.  Mr. Aburn said that the MWAQC IAQ comment letter could include support for mercury as part of a multipollutant approach.  Mr. Dernoga said the letter needs to go out tomorrow, and the mercury issue could be put to the TAC for review, and a follow-up letter be written.  He asked Mr. Aburn and the other state air agencies to provide assistance with the issue.  Mr. Sydnor agreed with this approach. 

 

9.
Date for Next Meeting and Adjourn

The next meeting of MWAQC is scheduled for April 28, 2004.  The meeting was adjourned at 1:50 p.m. 
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